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PRESIDENT’S MEMO TO STOCKHOLDERS

When I worked for Amtrak in Zone 5, we ran on the RF&P, a railroad very similar to the DL&W.  It was highly engineered double track and I noticed right away that almost all switches were trailing point when you ran WITH the current of traffic.  When running AGAINST the current of traffic I.E. running north on the southbound track, you had to approach switches at RESTRICTED speed (prepared to stop in an assured clear distance).  They assumed you KNEW where the switches were.  Little story here; running #90 (The Palmetto) we had a notorious official from Richmond in the cab with us & the dispatcher crossed us to the S/B track at Fredericksburg.  We proceeded at (I believe) 50 mph (another restriction when running against the current of traffic).  We came upon a switch and neither I nor the other engineer (who had been an RF&P man before coming to Amtrak) thought to slow to restricted speed.  The official didn't say anything until we were by the switch then said "You both are in a lot of trouble!!”  He got off at DC and shortly we got a notice to appear for a hearing in Richmond (too bad for Yankees like me).  Luckily the RF&P had another rule in the book that in cases like this made "The most senior person in the engine cab primarily responsible for violations of this sort".  Mine WAS an error of OMISSION, but the VPs was done ON PURPOSE.  He just waited until we were by the switch then said something - rather than preventing the problem by reminding us - something I've done many times on the EL to prevent a problem.  The RF&P decided to drop the whole matter even though it would probably have been fun for them to have a smart-alec YANKEE to torture in the old capitol of the Confederacy.
Regards to all
Walter E. Smith
MINUTES OF THE MARCH 2007 MEETING 

Chapter President Walter Smith called the meeting to order at 7:15 PM on March 12, 2007.  18 chapter members were in attendance; Liz Sowden was also present along with guests Frank Smith & Dug Drinnon.

Treasurer’s Report –Bob Selle gave the treasurer’s report.  Bob reported that the annual dues had been sent to the national headquarters.  The chapter lost two members this year; Dick Alkus who passed away and Howard Amling who lives in Lakeland.  Don Pirson moved to approve the report.  Chuck Beckner seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Approval of Minutes –The President called for additions, corrections or comments to the February minutes as published in the “Champion”.  None were offered.  Jim Carter offered the motion to approve the minutes.  Jim Reebel seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Old Business:

· Hal Greenlee commented that he had been asked why he had not brought his Pioneer Zephyr model to the meeting last month.  Hal reported that he is in the process of installing a DCC sound module in the model and hopes to sample the actual Pioneer Zephyr sounds from the movie “Silver Streak” and transfer them to the sound module.  When complete he will bring the model to the meeting and demo it.

· John Caselli received some more old newsletters which he will scan and add to the online archive.  John inquired about the missing 02/05 issue.  The writer replied that it seems to have gone to either land.  Walt Smith replied that it had gone, as Jim Fisk had told Congress regarding the Erie’s money, where the Woodbine grows.  According to Walt, Woodbine is a flowering vine that people once planted around outhouses to cover the smell.



New Business:

· Walt Smith turned over several reels of old movie film to Dave Klein.  Dave will try to transfer it to video tape.  The film contains vintage trolley footage.

Reports & Announcements:

· Hal Greenlee said that he saw a newspaper article that reported that FEC’s new SD70 #100 hit a house trailer in New Smyrna Beach.
· Jerry Sheehan won a contest sponsored by “Steam in the Garden” magazine for kit bashing a locomotive imported from Germany.  Jerry’s locomotive was featured on the Magazine’s cover.

Program:

Impact on the Rails

Hal Greenlee shared a few photos that he had taken on the East Broadtop in Pennsylvania last year.  He followed the photos with an excellent presentation on the “Pioneer Zephyr”.

STACK TALK by Neil Moran April 2007

CHINA:

As more and more tour groups keep heading into China finding new locations to film, we’ll continue to record their activities.  We head first ‘to Hegang and Huanan.  Many photographers are heading there to get the last of the steam power that is left.  Steam power has dwindled down to about eight SY-class 2-8-2s now, as diesel engines are taking over en mass!  Recently nine new diesels have come on the railroad and that just about puts an end to the steam engines.  By May, it will be all over, as more diesels will arrive.  The mine will reopen this month with some of the SY’s in service, but it’s finished in May.

For steam fans, this of course is bad news.  One of the big contributing factors to this decision is the fact that this mine as well as several others has a poor safety record.  Many accidents take place on a weekly basis, and Beijing is placed in a very difficult position regarding this issue.  All these accidents make very bad publicity for China.  They need all the coal they can get out of the mines.  The Government feels, by getting rid of the steam locomotives, they will have less accidents.  A Dutch newspaper said a reporter investigating the security and safety of a mine was beaten to death.  Several illegal coal mines now in existence want no part of reporters, railfans, and other visitors snooping around and taking photos. So be warned!

At Lishu, business continues as usual.  Five SY Mikados still work the line.  Getting there early in the morning, you can photograph three different trains coming in from Pinggang and Qikeng.  In the afternoon another train comes in from Qikeng; in fact, if you go out on the line there are many photo opportunities before the trains arrive in the yards.  To make things more pleasant, the crews around the yards and station are very friendly, and offer tips as to when another train might be coming.  On certain days up to three extra trains might arrive.  One can see three or four Mikados working the yards, plus the engines arriving with coal trains.

Dongfanghong is next, with at least four coal trains coming in from Dagiao.  In fact, you can see double headed trains using the SY-class on the very steep grade halfway between these two locations.  Depending on the weight of the train, the operation will sometimes have a pusher on the back, or simply double head. The grade is over a mile long, and the Mikes put on some kind of a show.  Photography is easily obtained by standing on the road which parallels the railroad there.  If you go into Dagiao, most of the steam engines are washed down before moving to the ready track.  Several times a day four to six engines work the yard, which has a connection with China National Railways (CNR).  One train you might really want to shoot is the “Dynamite Train” which can be seen in the yards four out of five days a week.  But not too close please!  It enters the mine at the top level, and you can chase it by foot using a staircase paralleling the track all the way down to the lowest level, as it delivers dynamite to the mine workers.  When the deliveries are complete, you can then chase the train again by foot up the various levels back to the top of the mine.  This is a real blast!!  (Just had to say that.)  Now, tell me where in all the world can you chase a train loaded with dynamite on foot?

Our final stop is Zhalainuer, which truly harkens back to the days of steam.  Winter photography is a must if you can stand the freezing temperatures hovering around 20 degrees or less.  But the effort is worth it.  Here, 20-30 SY Mikados are still laboring away.  Its continuous action on the railway, with the coal mines operating all day long.  Railfans have returned saying this system is an absolute mecca for the steam fan.  “You simply cannot put your camera down,” said one railfan, “empties are coming one way and full loads are coming the other way on this two-track operation.”  Depending on the weather, if you can stand it until nearly dusk, the light during sunset is simply awesome, with the smoke colored orange and red as the sun sinks beneath the train.  You may need three bowls of wonton soup to thaw out after, but it’s worth it.

ZIMBABWE:

Coal supplies have been erratic again due to major breakdowns at the Hwange colliery.  To make matters worse, the coal currently being supplied is of inferior quality.  This makes the steaming of the Beyer-Garratts very hard to maintain.  Occasionally the workers are forced to drop the existing fires and start anew.

Not much progress has occurred in the two re-tubing jobs underway in the Bulawavo steam depot.  Work on 15-Class 4-6-4+4-6-4 #414, and 16-Class 2-8-2+2-8-2 #613 is moving very slowly.  Morale is very bad on the NRZ, with pay increases well below the current inflation rate, which has escalated markedly in parallel with a sharp decline in the real value of the Zimbabwean dollar.  Rank and file railway men are finding life very hard, and the unions have called for a work slowdown, which has been going on for some time.  Meanwhile, a new boiler has been installed on Beyer Peacock-built 20-Class 4-8-2+4-8-2 #470.  This engine however is currently being used in the yards at Bulawavo as a stationary steam plant.  Another 20-Class, #730, is in need of new tubes.

Right now meetings are underway to plan an April and May trip into Zimbabwe under the auspices of UK’s Railway Touring Company and Rovos Rail.  They also plan to bring up a Class 6 4-8-2+2-8-4 and a 19D-Class Mountain from South Africa and run them through from Beit Bridge to Victoria Falls and return, using the Rutenga route.  Details of these fabulous trips appeared in last month’s column.

One sad note to report: as was suspected, the George-Knysna line has been flooded out, with extensive damage to bridges, roadbed, and some stations.  As of March 12 steam trains will now depart once each Sunday on excursions departing George down to Mossel Bay.  This trip is sponsored by the Transnet Foundation Choo-Tjoe organization.  The steam train, pulled by a Berkshire class 2-8-4, will leave George at 10 Am., arriving at Mossel Bay at noon, opposite the Diaz Museum where you can tour the area until the return departure at 4:15, and arrive back in George at 6:35 p.m.  Don’t forget to visit the railroad museum in the George station; it’s quite good.

UNITED STATES:

Some exciting news has come in from Union Pacific steam headquarters.  The UP steam shop in Cheyenne has released a tentative schedule for its 2007 operations.  Power for the excursions will be Northern #844 and Challenger #3985.  We start off with June 21 through July 4.  One of the engines will leave the Cheyenne shop for North Platte and Fremont, Nebraska on trackage that has historically always been Union Pacific’s.  The excursion will next run east on the former Chicago & North Western to Boone, Iowa.  From Boone, the train will run east to Kansas City Junction near Ames, Iowa, then south on the former Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific “Spine Line” to Trenton and into Kansas City, Missouri.  Trenton is celebrating its 150th Anniversary during this time, and what better way than to display a passenger train pulled by a steam locomotive.  After a full day on display, the train will begin its return to Cheyenne with a stopover at Marysville, Kansas or at Fairbury, Nebraska, for servicing.  Then it’s on to North Platte and finally back to Cheyenne.  During this historic trip the steam locomotive will stop for display at population centers.

The second trip that UP is planning starts at Cheyenne on July 19 with both locomotives.  They will run between Cheyenne and Denver; July 20 will be a layover day in Denver for servicing.  On July 21 UP is running a double headed excursion back to Cheyenne for the 15th Annual Denver Post Cheyenne Frontier Days, and return back to Denver.  The locomotives will again lay over on the 21st, and the following day return once again deadheading back to Cheyenne.  If you can spare the time, this is the trip you want to chase or ride.  Double headed steam, what a show!!

The third trip on UP begins on August 22 and concludes on August 27.  One of the two engines will depart Cheyenne on August 22 to visit the Colorado State Fair, with a stopover in Denver, then leaving Denver and hading south to Pueblo, Colorado, on the 25th.  The special then leaves for the return back to Denver, and continues on to its final destination at Cheyenne.

Last but not least, UP will participate in centennial celebrations during the month of September.  One of the engines will leave Cheyenne on September 9 for North Platte and Marysville, and stay the night.  The next day the train will proceed to Henngton and Wichita, Kansas; then, the next day, September 11, the train will head south into Oklahoma, with stops at Enid, El Reno, Chickasha, and Lone Star.  The engine and her consist will return to Cheyenne in reverse order; the territory south of Herington is new to UP steam, and hasn’t seen steam power in many a decade.  What a treat for them, and what a program of UP steam this year!

Now let’s move out to San Francisco, that magical city by the bay. Golden Gate Railway museum, forced out of its Hunters Point Shipyard home, has moved its last big piece of equipment, former Southern Pacific 4-6-2 #2472 to a new location, Pacific Locomotive Association’s Niles Canyon Railway in Sunol, California.  Most of the collection had previously been moved to Niles Canyon, but #2472 remained at the shipyard for boiler inspection and repairs.  The move was made over UP trackage after the Pacific’s main rods were removed and pistons secured in her crosshead guides.  Baldwin Locomotive Works built #2472 in 1921.  The engine was in the P-8 class, along with 14 sister engines, on the same Baldwin order.  On May 1, 1991, the engine steamed again to make her debut at Railfair ‘91 at the California State Railway Museum in Sacramento.  She has operated sporadically in excursions thereafter.

Still in the Golden State, down at the Los Angeles Union Passenger Terminal, former Santa Fe 4-8-4 #375 was fired up last February and made a short trip over LAUPT trackage, and participated in a Rail Safety and Commuter Education Fair at the terminal.  Also participating were private cars Pony Express and Pacific Sands.  This huge event took place through the cooperation of Amtrak, Sian Garner, the Los Angeles County Metropolitan Transportation Authority, and the San Bernardino Railroad Historical Society, who lovingly restored the engine to running condition in 1991.  The Northern was on display for a week when it hosted Educational Outreach Program field trips for fifth-grade students.  The students were allowed to walk through the two cars and visit with the crew in the cab.  What stories they must have told parents and friends when they got home that evening!  The 4-8-4 was built by Baldwin in May, 1927, and was the first Northern type purchased by Santa Fe, and the first Northern built by Baldwin as well.

Moving into Colorado and New Mexico, the Friends of the Cumbres & Toltec Railroad have been awarded a $25,000 grant from Denver’s Boettcher Foundation.  The award will be used toward the cost of construction of a car restoration facility in Antonito, Colorado, at the eastern end of the 64-mile narrow-gauge railroad.  The Friends will use the new facility to work on car restoration year round, and for the maintenance of its four locomotives.  Incidentally, Colorado Preservation Incorporated has placed the Antonito station on its “most endangered places” list, along with four other historic structures.  The D&RGW station was built in 1890 with volcanic stone, serving as the passenger station for that town and surrounding areas.  The last regular passenger train to serve the station was the Rio Grande’s narrow gauge San Juan Express, which ran between Alamosa and Durango until 1951.  All of Antonito’s original town buildings were constructed facing the station.  Neglect and deferred maintenance are taking a toll on the structure.  Colorado Preservation Incorporated is a nonprofit group based in Denver which supports historic preservation statewide.  CPI has named 60 sites to its endangered list over the last ten years.

Palestine, Texas is our next stop, home of the Texas State Railroad State Park.  This pike came close to shutting down in December, 2006, due to state budget cuts.  But as in all good Westerns, the cavalry came riding to the rescue, only in this script it was the American Heritage Railways of Coral Gables, Florida.  This organization was selected in February by the Texas State Railroad Operating Agency as its top choice to take over and operate the railroad.  American Heritage also operates the Durango and Silverton Narrow-Gauge Railroad in Colorado, and the Great Smoky Mountain Railroad in North Carolina.  American Heritage VP & GM Paul Schranck told the Palestine Herald that the steam trains tend to draw large crowds of children and their grandparents who remember steam in regular service.  Special attractions such as Thomas the Tank Engine will be used to draw an expected 35,000 riders this year.  Increased advertising spending will be used to draw visitors within driving distance from major cities including Dallas, Houston, and San Antonio.  Company President Al Harder told the Herald that his company wants to promote the history of rail travel, saying “We’re absolutely committed to saving the Texas State Railroad’s history; with this funding, the TSRR will be in business till the end of this year, so if you’re in Texas on business or vacation, take an extra day to mosey over to Rusk, remember, ‘the eyes of Texas are upon you’.”

Staying in the Deep South, and our final news of steam, the Louisiana Steam Train Association former SP 2-8-2 #745 successfully completed its two-day break-in runs during February, I’m happy to say.  Several years ago the engine almost came asunder when crews didn’t watch the water gauge for the boiler.  Luckily on these oil burners, a device automatically kicked in and sent water into the boiler saving the engine.  This time, fortunately, there was no such incident, and everything went smoothly.  Pulling a short train of two heavyweight coaches, #745 departed New Orleans for Baton Rouge at 8 a.m. on February 7 on the Kansas City Southern, and arrived in Baton Rouge at 12 noon, then turned on the Canadian National (ex-Illinois Central) wye and remained there overnight in the KCS yards.  The following morning at 8 a.m. the Mikado departed for the return trip to New Orleans, arriving at the CN yards around 2 p.m.  She waited for two Amtrak trains to pass, then proceeded to Lambert Junction, where the train was met by a New Orleans Public Belt switcher, which escorted #745 to its yard location.  Presently no schedule has been drawn up for excursion service.  Undoubtedly more break-in runs will be scheduled before a decision is made.

Special thanks must be given to the following people who took the time to send me most of the news you just read about: John Biehn (Dayton RR Society), John Batwell (SAR-Publication), John Reilly (NRHS​NJ), Rich Taylor (NRHS-NJ) and from your most humble servant in steam,

UNTIL OUR TRACKS CROSS AGAIN.

TRAIN STORIES AND NEWS

KNOW YOUR RAILROAD by Paul M. Smith

The Peoria and Pekin Union

ONE of the largest freight handling operations in the United States is taking place every year in the city of Peoria, Ill., which has a population of 100,000; and the Peoria & Pekin Union Railway, 26 1/2 miles long, does the job.

With remarkable efficiency this ably-managed railway, serving as a belt line, switches cars and transfers freight for other lines entering the area, thereby speeding traffic and lessening the cost of handling.

To find large-scale operations of a similar kind in the Midwest, it is necessary to look to greater cities-Chicago, with 3,600,000 population, and St. Louis, with approximately 1,000,000.

PEORIA SWITCHING CENTRE

In the early days of railroad building the centering region for many lines, running both eastward-westward and northward-southward and reaching to far distant points, was the St. Louis-Chicago area.  Through Peoria, about half-way between these cities, freight now comes and goes over 14 trunk lines.  In immense volume it is switched and transferred at this point.  Peoria is known as one of the important freight gateways of the Middle West.

In the l870’s the enormous quantity of freight converging into Peoria and being switched by the individual railroads threatened to create hopeless confusion.  Expense was needlessly high.  To remedy this situation, officers of four of the railroads incorporated the Peoria & Pekin Union in 1880.

Now freight coming into Peoria over the many trunk lines enters the East Peoria Yard from either the north or the south end. The P. & P. U. switch crews classify the cars and deliver them to various connecting lines, industrial tracks, team tracks, freight houses and other places.  Entire outbound freight trains are assembled and delivered to the trunk line roads.  Instead of the endless switching which would he necessary if the operations were performed by the many railroads, the P. & P. U., using its crews and engines, makes a great saving in time and money.

As many as 3,000 carloads of freight per day are at times handled by the line.  The three principal classification yards have a capacity of 5,200 cars and contain 118 tracks.  In addition, a number of smaller switching yards has a combined capacity of 3,200 cars.

Most of the mileage is in side, yard and industrial track, this accounting for 83 per cent of the total of 159.88 miles owned and operated

UNUSUAL CONTROL SYSTEM

An unusual control system on a section of the main line permits the running of trains in either direction on either track.  With this method the use of train orders is entirely eliminated and the dispatcher has complete control of all main line switches and signals governing them.  This has eliminated three interlocking control plants.  An automatic train register records all train movements and the tracks over which they move.

Modern block signaling and every other safety feature known to the art of transportation have been installed. 

Heavy modern duty rail is used throughout.  Cross ties and switch ties are chemically treated.

Equipment is of the finest. The road owns 23 locomotives, 22 freight cars and 22 miscellaneous cars.  One locomotive is a 600-horsepower Diesel.

Among the claims made for tile P. & P. U. are: Fast terminal service, no congestion, excellent icing facilities, passing reports cheerfully furnished, important connecting line for many roads, intermediate switching charges absorbed.

The 14 trunk line railroads which enter the Peoria-Pekin switching district are the Atchison, Topeka & Santa Fe; the Alton; the Chicago Burlington & Quincy; the Chicago & Illinois Midland; the Chicago & Northwestern; the Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific; the Cleveland Cincinnati, Chicago & St. Louis; the Illinois Central; the Illinois Terminal; the Minneapolis & St. Louis; the New York, Chicago & St. Louis; the Pennsylvania; the Peoria Terminal; and the Toledo, Peoria & Western.

HISTORY

The P. & P. U. was formed from two other lines: the Peoria, Pekin & Jacksonville and the Peoria & Springfield.

The first of these lines was incorporated in Illinois in 1863.  It represented the consolidation of two earlier railroads: the Illinois Valley, incorporated in 1853, and the Peoria & Hannibal, incorporated in 1854.

The Peoria & Hannibal, in turn, had been known as the Macomb, Vermont & Bath Railroad, which had been incorporated in 1853; and it had acquired tile Peoria & Warsaw, chartered by the Illinois legislature in 1839.

Total mileage of the P. & P. U. when first operated in 1882 was 47, of which about 18 1/2 was main track.  Today it has 26 1/2 miles of main track with nearly 160 miles of total track.  Passenger service was discontinued ill 1931.

To expedite its work the line has traffic representatives in the important shipping centers throughout the country.

FINANCIAL DETAILS

The outstanding stock of the Peoria & Pekin Union is $1,000,000, owned by the Illinois Central, the Peoria & Eastern, the New York, Chicago & St. Louis, the Chicago & North Western, the Pennsylvania and the Chicago & Illinois Midland.

From The Locomotive Engineers Journal July 1936
GOOD OLD BOOMER DAYS (The Story of Walter Chrysler) By Bro. Joe Sanborn

BOUT 30 years ago the writer of this story was a temporary boomer working on Raton Mountain on the Atchison, Topeka & Santa Fe.  Conditions were bad on account of the machinists' strike, so I quit and headed for Sacramento, Cal., to hit the Southern Pacific.

To see the sights I stopped at Salt Lake City, and naturally drifted down to the Denver & Rio Grande Western roundhouse to give the power there the once over.  There I met a Brother, a dandy fellow, who said that they were short of men on the D. & R. G.W., and that it was a good road to work on.

Just then the roundhouse foreman passed and the Brother called ‘‘‘Walter, here’s a Chicago & North Western man on his way to Sacramento to hit the S. P.  We’re short of men, so why not line him up here? “
Walter asked: “Any mountain experience? ‘‘  I replied that I was just off Raton.  He answered by taking me by the arm and heading for the master mechanic’s office.

I told him that I was made on the North Western and had been working on Raton.  He gave me an order to ride the engines and learn the road.  I asked if I shouldn’t pass machinery and air first.  He replied: “No; what is good enough for the North Western and the Santa Fe is good enough for us.  While you are learning the road, we will look you up.”

There were different degrees of boomers in those days and the 33rd was reserved for those who had worked on Old Soldier Summit on the D. & R. G. W.  As I was only a low degree, the thought of being elevated to the 33rd was thrilling.

The climb at that time was seven miles, straight, with a 4 1/4 per cent grade; now it is 22 miles, with a 2 per cent grade and nothing but curves the whole distance.  Any hogger who held tonnage trains down the old Summit could justly class himself as a real “braker.”  There the Westinghouse people went to test their new appliances.  The government had supervision, and every freight had a 30 minute delay for a thorough inspection.  If a tonnage train got going as fast as eight miles per, it was a case of giving it ‘‘the big hole” and unloading, as the excess air brakes and all the hand brakes wouldn’t stop it.

"When memory bids me welcome, and moves to smiles or tears.”

One of the brightest pages in my memory is that of being led through the old D. & R. G. W. roundhouse with the foreman, Walter Chrysler, holding me by my arm to line me up for a job.

Henry Ford is held up as the ace industrialist of the day, whose life is like a page from fiction; but where, I ask, does it surpass the life of Walter Chrysler?

From boomer machinist to superintendent of motive power in less than five years and to the presidency of the Buick Automobile Corporation in less than 15 years is, I feel, a feat unequalled in the record of American industry.

While he was superintendent of motive power of the Chicago Great Western at Oelwein, Iowa, he purchased his first automobile, a Buick.  He gave it every test imaginable and then took it apart.  His wonderful mind saw several improvements that should be made.  He put it together again, and when he had spare time, he drove to the Buick plant, gained an interview with the general manager and proposed the four or five improvements.  All were made and later he received a very flattering offer to go with the Buick Co., eventually becoming its president.
This he later, foolishly to many, gave up to take over the Maxwell-Chalmers Co., which was about to throw up the sponge.  Reorganization made this the present Chrysler Company, whose stock is now nearly double the big General Motors.

When in New York City, go to the tower of the Chrysler Building and see the tool box and tools that were carried by Walter Chrysler in his boomer days, every tool made by him.

From Locomotive Engineers Journal July 1936

Pullman Coach Formerly Used By Red Sox Ted Williams Rolls Again
The former President’s car of the Bangor and Aroostook Railroad is once again traveling rails after being restored to its former glory.  In 1928, Maine’s Bangor & Aroostook had just put forth its first million dollar earning season and to commemorate this event, then Railroad President Percy Todd purchased an opulent “mansion on rails” from the Pullman Manufacturing Company of Chicago.  This railcar, complete with brass railings, leaded glass windows and hand rubbed mahogany woodwork represented progress to the people of northern Maine. Named the “Suits me” as a token of Todd’s approval for the palace car, for the next 75 years the car became a fixture of the New England transportation landscape showcasing the Railroad to key shippers, politicians and notable personalities of the era.  By the autumn of 2003 Bangor & Aroostook put its oldest and most fabled railcar up for sale to the highest bidder.

After sitting in a rail yard in Maine for several years, the Pullman’s paint had faded and its wheels were red with rust from lack of use.  Hobo Railroad co-owner and preservationist Benjamin Clark and fellow railroader Everett Howland purchased the car.  The Classic heavy-weight coach soon took up residence in the foothills of New Hampshire’s White Mountains.  Once at Clark’s facility, the railcar was thoroughly inspected and a plan developed for its renewed use as a first class coach on the Hobo & Winnipesaukee Scenic Railroads.  “This car is not only a piece of railroad history, but also a piece of baseball history as well,” said Ben Clark.

Back in the 1930s, the Bangor & Aroostook would dispatch their Pullman car to Boston’s North Station each September.  After the last Red Sox game of the season, slugger Ted Williams would climb aboard - fishing gear in tow - and head to Maine for some well desired relaxation.

Clark attributes the car’s well preserved interior appointments to the pride exhibited by the railroad’s former Mechanical Department employees.  “The maintenance workers treated this coach like a holy shrine - right down to removing their work boots prior to walking on the lush carpet.  It was a piece of their heritage, a tribute to a sprawling rail network that connected Maine’s cities and towns and friends with family,” said Clark.  Clark and his crew have restored the classic Pullman to its former greatness and starting this summer, it is offered for charter service along New Hampshire’s lakes and through the White Mountains.  “It’s one of just a handful of private varnish type cars still available for regular use in all of North America,” said Clark.

When asked whether he might consider sending the Pullman back to Boston to wisp away modern day Red Sox left fielder Manny Ramirez on a post season vacation, Clark just smiled and replied, “When Manny hits 400 like Teddy Ballgame, then we’ll talk.”

(Ben Clark Release via The 470 Railroad Club & The Tampa Bay Chapter”Orderboard”)

New Rails-to-Trails

The Trust for Public Land has recently helped complete acquisition of the 12.8-mile rail line between Sarasota and Venice from the Seminole Gulf Railway.  The line was originally built by Seaboard, conveyed to Seaboard Coastline and eventually CSX from whom Seminole Gulf had purchased it.

Business did not warrant continued operation and it lay dormant several years.  Now the line will become Rails-To-Trails to be used for recreational purposes.  The Trust for Public Land (TPL) has been very instrumental in helping local communities negotiate with CSXT throughout Florida where the railroad company had completely abandoned rail lines.  Typically, TPCs help in bridging county and corporate interests made the acquisition a reality.  After a year of work legal and regulatory research, surveys, title work, environmental assessments and financial arrangements TPL bought the land from CSXT and immediately conveyed to Sarasota County.  This will be very complementary the refurbished Seaboard Venice station building.  The reason final negotiations were with CSXT is due to the fact that they still owned the land which SEMINOLE GULF had merely leased.  Before the SCL merger Seaboard had run a daily passenger schedule between Tampa and Venice pulled by the infamous doodlebug #2028.  At merger time, SCL decided to put the bug on the Lakeland-Naples run and renumbered it #4900.  Venice service was then provided by a single E unit pulling a defrocked RPO, a sleeper and coach, the through cars being added to the Champion at Tampa.  This service continued through May 1, 1971, Amtrak Day.  So much for capsule history lesson.

The Southern Spike Miami Chap NRHS
AIR LEAK
One hot and humid summer afternoon in the Deep South, an engineer was pulling his train out of the initial terminal and noticed his flow meter was unusually high indicating he probably had a trainline air leak.

When a new hire brakeman caught up on the caboose, the engineer called him on the radio and asked how was the air on the rear.  The new guy replied “Oh it’s just fine, I’ve got both doors and both windows wide open”.

Robe rrs822
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